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July 7, 2022

Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:  Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Darrel Nish, Scott Solum, Jim Brown, Marc Mair
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: David Hendricksen, Bob Kowallis, Michael Bauer, Ryan Taylor, Don Sant, Clint Neerings, Tony Kohler, Jeff Winterton, Alan Brown, Stephen Jeffers, Greg Cronin . 
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Marc Mair
Opening Prayer: Darrel Nish
Approval for Meeting Minutes for June 2, 2022– Mayor Kozlowski asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Marc Mair makes a motion to approve the minutes for June 2, 2022. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for June 2022 – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for June 2022. With no questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Scott Solum makes a motion to approve the financials for June 2022. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for June 2022.
Public Comment: 
Annexation Policy Plan for the Town of Charleston-
 Brain Preece explains that we are not here to annex any property. State Law requires that before you annex any property that it be inside the area that the town wants to be considered part of the town responsibility. It doesn’t ever have to be annexed in but if the property owner wants to annex in it has to be inside the boundary. Anything outside the boundary lines cannot be acted upon. Many years ago the town didn’t have or want an annexation area. They felt that they couldn’t take care of more than what they already had. Then they decided that they wanted an annexation area. There became a competition with Heber City about who was going to annex the area. This created overlapping boundaries. The Town needs to update and recon form what they have agreed with Heber City. Charleston has agreed to not annex north of 2400 south and Heber has agreed to not go west of the canal and north of the train tracks.  Jeff Winterton is wanting to annex his family farm into the town. This is what started the process of updating the maps and adopting the policy. This needed to be done in order for Jeff Winterton to become a part of Charleston. 

There are only a few instances that a property can be annexed without their permission. One is that if the town was already providing the majority of services to the area. Charleston doesn’t provide any sewer, water, police or anything of that nature, therefor the town could not initiate and annexation. The other instance is that if all you neighbors surround you and they want to come in and you don’t there is a formula under the state law that if the majority of the value of the properties that want to come in are greater, then they could initiate an annexation. Otherwise it’s generally the other properties that want in. 

Before we only had to have a map, now the state is requiring a policy that explains that if you are wanting to annex here is what we expect as a town and what some problems that might arise. Wasatch County Fire has given us a letter stating that they want to continue to be a part of our annexation because we have a lot of areas that do not have adequate fire flow. They always have been a part of all our annexations. Clint Neerings states that they want to continue the relationship they have had with the town. They just want to make sure they are able to cover when responding to any potential fire. 

This policy is all the areas that the state requires us to address. I was able to use a lot of the information from the study that we had done. 

In the new map, it takes in the 100 acres that has been talked about in the past as the commercial area along 189 and going west on 2400 south and going along the backside of the homes on Casperville road up to the train tracks then over to hwy 113. 

Most cities look at what they would like their cities to be or how big they would like to be. Charleston is doing this in order to make this a more common sense area of growth. 
There are 2 areas that are up for a public hearing. The annexation policy and the annexation map. They can both be addressed at the same time in the public hearing. 

The mayor enters into the public hearings. 

Tony Kohler is with Heber City and addresses the Council as to what they want to do along 189 and the next to the sewer district. He offers some ideas as to the bypass. He also indicates that they want to keep the rural feel of the valley. 

Bob Kowallis asks if we are going to redefine our future annexations from what we have had going north. The mayor states that we cannot go north. Bob states for 3 years. The mayor states that we cannot go past 2400 South in the agreement with Heber City. The 100 acres are still in the annexation area for the commercial as had been previously discussed if at some point those land owners ever want to annex into Charleston
Michael Bauer states that he is unclear as to what the answer is to the annexation of the properties along 189 are. The mayor states that they can annex into Charleston but they have to know that there is a possibility that the bypass may affect their property in the next 3 years. 
Scott Solum asks if there is something inside these statements that if the annexation becomes a burden to Charleston that we cannot accept the annexation. Brian indicates that there is an area that states that Charleston is not obligated to annex any property.

Greg Cronin asks if the water and sewer are all in conjunction with this annexation policy. Brian indicates that it is and that it will all have to be worked out. This is why the state has a policy as well as a map so that these issues can be addressed. 

Mayor closes the public hearings.

Darrel asks if the homes on Casperville road need to agree to this policy. Brian indicates no not to be inside the boundaries on the map. He states that nothing is being annexed. This is just redefining our boundaries that we are willing to take on as a township.  

Resolution 2022-13
A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF CHARLESTON, UTAH, ADOPTING THE TOWN OF CHARLESTON ANNEXATION POLICY PLAN. 

Marc Mair makes a motion to accept Resolution #2022-13 as written. Scott Solum seconds the motion. 

A roll call vote was cast. The results are as follows:







     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member – Marc Mair
        
                    X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X                                                   
      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X   

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

Resolution 2022-14
A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF CHARLESTON, UTAH, ADOPTING THE TOWN OF CHARLESTON ANNEXATION AREA EXPANSION MAP. 
Scott Solum makes a motion to adopt Resolution #2022-14 zoning map excluding the Wasatch County Transfer Station.  Jim Brown seconds the motion. 

A roll call vote was cast. The results are as follows:







     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member – Marc Mair
        
                    X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X



      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X   

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

Soldier Hollow Charter School: Ryan Taylor

Ryan delivered a set of plan that the school is building on as part of the gym. The school had a donation of 1 million dollars. They are turning the arena into a gym that has a dirt floor and has been used as storage. The school is turning 2/3 of the arena into a basketball court, volleyball and other uses. We are still working on the drop off and pick up of the school issues. 
The mayor indicates that we do not have any say over charter schools. They are trying to keep the town in the loop of what is happening that may affect the town.

Bypass Road: 
The mayor asks Tony to explain the bypass issues. Tony states that his council in Heber is divided because they want to preserve the north fields. The two options go right through the north fields. This is a double edge sword. On one hand you create higher speeds, and you put a highway right in the middle of what you are trying to create as a paradise. 

The road that goes along the canal on 1200 west it consolidates the sewer fields which creates a positive. The down fall is that the roads will create more traffic on the south side along those neighborhoods by Walmart. Those neighborhoods have already expressed their concerns. For Charleston, having the road there help with what you are creating as commercial but moves the traffic closer to you into the neighborhoods. 

The issue with the roads going north on Hwy 40 are impacting the North Village that the town is trying to develop. UDOT is trying to get them to create some frontage roads which creates too many parallel roads. 

The mayor asks about where the road at 2400 South is. Will is close Hwy 189 going into town. Tony indicates that it will. Michael Bauer is concerned that this will force more traffic onto 3000 South and onto Daniels Road because people won’t want to go that far out of their way to get to town. 

Ryan Taylor informs the council that UDOT does not intend to reconnect 2400 South on the bypass. This would close all access to the town from that road therefor forcing them down to 3000 South in order to get to that area. 

After some discussion the Council decides to write a letter to UDOT requesting that the comment period be extended until UDOT can come and present the options to the council and the residents as to the impact to the town. The mayor asks the clerk to include Daniel. We will contact UDOT and set up a time for a presentation. 
Resolution 2022-10 Final Tax Rate Adoption- 
The Mayor explains that this is something we have to do yearly. She explains that there will not be any tax raise this year. We are required to adopt the rate set by Wasatch County. The tax rate this year is 0.001350. It is adjusted for the equalization law. 

Darrel Nish makes a motion to adopt Resolution 2022-10 The Final Tax Rate. Scott Solum seconds the motion. 
A roll call vote was cast. Results as follows:







     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member – Marc Mair
        
                    X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X   



      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X                                                      
Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

Resolution 2022-11 MAG Mountainland Pre-Disaster Hazard Mitigation Plan:
The Mayor indicates that this is something we have to do every year in to be eligible for FEMA money if there were a disaster. 

Jim Brown make the motion to accept Resolution 2022-11 The Mountainland Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan. Marc Mair seconds the motion. 

A roll call vote was cast. Results as follows:







     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member – Marc Mair
        
                    X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X   



      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X                                                      

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

Resolution 2022-12 Adoption of Juneteenth as an observed holiday: 
The Mayor indicates that the President made June 19, 2022 a Federal Holiday. This is the day that the slaves received word that they were free. We have been observing this as a holiday but we need a resolution in order to make it official. 

Marc Mair make a motion to accept Resolution 2022-11, Juneteenth as a recognized holiday. Jim Brown seconds the motion. 

A roll call vote was cast. Results as follows:






     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member – Marc Mair
        
                    X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X   



      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X                                                      

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

The Mayor announces that Scott Solum, The Chairman of the Planning Commission has retired and is ready to travel and enjoy his retirement. This leaves a vacancy. I have asked Don Sant if he would like to be a member of the Planning Commission for the next 4 years. He has accepted. The mayor recommends to the board that he be the replacement. 

Jim Brown makes a motion to accept Resolution PC 2022-03 Appointing Don Sant as a Planning Commission member. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. 

Resolution PC #2022-03 Appointment of Planning Commission Member  – Mayor Kozlowski reads the resolution to appoint Don Sant as a Planning Commission Member to serve a (4) Four year term that will expire on January 1, 2027 and then asks for a motion. Jim Brown makes a motion to adopt resolution PC# 2022-03 to appoint Duane Williams as a fulltime Planning Commission member. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member – Scott Solum
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member – Marc Mair 
      
        X



Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Resolution PC #2022-03 is adopted and Don Sant is appointed as a Planning Commission Member
Park and Town Hall Security Cameras: 

The Mayor indicates that we have talked about this for years. We have started having problems at the park with vandalism. We have had problems here with the use of alcohol. The mayor feels that if we have cameras it would help keep things under control and if there happen to be an issue we would be able to prove what happened. 

We have been having our signs at the park removed, fires in the lawn, sprinklers removed and tables being put on the roof of the buildings. 

This is just a discussion to see if you want to pursue further into the use of security cameras. The council feels that this is something to look into. The mayor asks the clerk to speak to the town’s attorney and see if this is something that would be beneficial to the town and if it would work with the grama laws. 
Pioneer Day Celebration Update:
Scott Solum addresses the parade. He wants to make sure that we are very vigilant at the parade. Four kids have been injured or killed this year during parades. He wants to make sure we are very sage and aware of everything that is happening during the parade. They committee feels that this is going to be a great time and that we can hopefully get our place in the community as having the Pioneer Day our big event. We are hoping to be able to grow this into a bigger and better celebration each year. 

Darrel feels we are on track with volunteers and Jim has volunteered to be the point man for the day and direct any questions or issues in the right direction. Jana has done a great job with getting us the sponsor’s and getting everything in order for this year advertising. We owe her a great big thank you!!
Mini Excavator:
The reason for bringing this up is that our backhoe is TIRED. Not only is it tired but it’s hard to get it into some of the graves that we have to dig. It tears up the ground and it’s hard to maneuver between the head stones. We usually have to rent a mini excavator to do these areas. It costs the town $350.00 to rent every time we need one. The last time we forgot to rent one, we couldn’t get one. There is a nice man that lives next to Dave that let us use his. 
We started looking at the price of the same kind as what he has and the list price of that is $59,500 and the government price is $46,350. If you compare that to the price of a Kubota it is about half the price. I will let Dave tell you about his experience with that. He came in the next day just beaming. 

Dave states that he has used Kubota, Jon Deer and the big backhoe. He likes the smoothness of the mini ex. It fits in between the graves and doesn’t tear up the grass and I am able to avoid the headstones. We will still use the big tractor for the filling of the grave and the tamper. Dave states that his neighbor is willing to let us rent his if the town doesn’t want to purchase one at this point. 

The mayor asks the council for their input. Scott feels that renting from the neighbor is a thing that won’t last for long. One issue would be being able to insure his machine against damage etc. If you rent one for $350.00 for about 20 graves a year would that justify a payment. The mayor indicates that we would just buy it outright and not have a payment. The only other issue would be needing a trailer to haul it on. 

The council feels that it would be beneficial for even more than just digging cemetery graves. It could be used at the town hall or the park to dig up sprinklers or even water lines for the town. 

Justin indicates that he has 3 bids for trailers from Mountain West Trailers. 

After some discussion the council decides to table the final decision until the August town council meeting until they can see about more bids for a trailer. 
Staff Reports: - Justin Hooper – There has been some vandalism at the park. They have put the picnic tables on the roof. They have also built fires in the grass. We have had several water line breaks at the park. I’ve had to replace 2-3 feet of pipe at the park as well as the cemetery. We also had the cedar tree blow over at the cemetery. It was rotten inside. We had it removed and had the stump ground so we can put grass over it.  Dave Hendricksen- Nothing, Brian Preece – The Planning Commission met last month for the Annexation Policy and Map. I haven’t heard anything further on the Strong Vertical Gardens property. For a while that’s all we were talking about but I haven’t heard anything now for quite some time.  Karen Mair – We now have the credit card machine. I am able to take payments in the office and over the phone. Darrel Nish –nothing. Marc Mair – Interlocal meeting is set for the 27th of July. Scott Solum –nothing, Jim Brown- I have made several passes past the park. Nothing happening during those times.  Mayor Kozlowski – Wasatch County has a transit that they want to put into effect. It will go from here to Park City. They are doing a micro mini. They will pick you up and drop you off in Park City. They would run every few hours. It’s basically a government owned uber. I want to say that I am totally impressed with all the people that are working on this event. The volunteers have been amazing that have come forth to offer their help. The volunteers will only have to help for a couple hours. The booster booth will be what the town will be offering. We will be selling hamburgers, hotdogs, drinks and ice cream. We will be having the free breakfast again for the town residents. There will kid game, vendors, a parade, a band called Rock it Science and of course fireworks at dark. Breakfast is from 7-9 am and our food booth will close at 7 pm. I feel this will be a wonderful experience for everyone and we are looking forward to seeing everyone there. 
Darrel Nish makes a motion to adjourn. Scott Solum seconds the motion
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder

